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Preservation of Arctic dinosaur remains from the Prince Creek 
Formation (Alaska, USA): A reply to Fiorillo (2016)

HIROTSUGU MORI, PATRICK S. DRUCKENMILLER, and GREGORY M. ERICKSON

We thank Anthony Fiorillo (2016) for the concerns he raised 
regarding our characterizations of the Liscomb bonebed fossils 
in our paper describing Ugrunaaluk kuukpikenis from the Prince 
Creek Formation of Alaska, USA (Mori et al. 2016). We did not 
imply that the bones are not “fossilized”. The bones are from 
animals that lived in the geologic past (~70 million years old) 
and are therefore fossils by definition. In our generalized de-
scription of bone preservation, we used the modifier “typically” 
in describing the degree to which bones are uncrushed and per-
mineralized. We did not contend that bones are never uncrushed 
or permineralized. We recognize that the bones are ferruginous 
in color reflecting some degree of iron-bearing mineral infiltra-
tion, which technically can be categorized as permineralized. 
However, vertebrate paleontologists typically reserve this term 
for cases where mineral infiltration lines the vascular canals 
and trabecular spaces of bones and is visible macroscopically. 
We are aware that some bones in the Liscomb Bonebed exhibit 
this type of preservation, but maintain that it occurs in a sur-
prisingly small, currently unquantified percentage of bones. We 
apologize for any confusion this may have caused. Finally, in 

supporting our general diagenetic comments about the Liscomb 
Bonebed, we cited the comprehensive works by Gangloff and 
Fiorillo (2010) and Fiorillo et al. (2010)—the two most relevant 
works on the subject. These would have been glaring omissions 
had we not done so.
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